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Watlington Parish Council

1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QHTel: 01491 613867  
 Email: wpc@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk   Website: www.watlington.org
Present:

Councillors:



Matt Reid (MR) – Vice-Chair






Ian Hill (IH)






Rob Smith (RS)

Co-opted Members:


Gill Bindoff (GB) Nick Thomas (NT), Tony Powell (TP)
Officer:




Kristina Tynan

Members of the Public:


Roddy Orr

1.            Apologies for Absence  


Alex Basden. Andrew McAuley
2.
To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 4th October 2022 which have been accepted by Full Council on the 12th October.
   Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting above be agreed as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.

3.
Declarations of Interest 

There were none notified.

4.
Matters Arising

Airband – WPC have asked for a meeting with them, and they responded that it was too early. However, Lewknor have concerns also about the height of the poles and they are hoping to have an Airband meeting in November and have invited us to also attend. KT has emailed Craig Bowers at OCC with our concerns. MR was writing to Copas Farm re access to Lys Mill from Britwell Road.

5.
To consider the following applications:


P22/S3582/HH Whistlers Station Road Pyrton 


First floor extension, front extension, external modifications, landscaping modifications. 


OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS


WPC response to application P22/S3582/HH Whistlers, Station Road Pyrton.

Although this application is in Pyrton parish, it is close to the parish boundary and Watlington parish council considers that it would have an adverse impact on the AONB.

The reasons for objecting to this application are as follows:

1. The proposed construction of a first floor to this small single storey dwelling is disproportionate to the scale of the dwelling and would have an adverse visual impact on the surrounding part of the AONB.  At present the building is unobtrusive in the landscape but the new extension would be highly visible, especially to users of the Oxfordshire Way.

2. The design of the extension is not appropriate as it includes a large roof light which is likely to generate significant upward light spill.  This should be avoided in the AONB in order to protect dark skies.  Artificial light at night is harmful to night-time wildlife and should be kept to a minimum.  

3. Although the use of solar panels for generating electricity is supported in principle, they are not appropriate in this location as the glare from them would be intrusive in distance views.

4. There is no Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment for this application.  As this application is in a sensitive area this should be required.

5.  The parish council supports the concerns of the owners of Pyrton Hill House.  The upward  slope of the land would result in overlooking from the first storey extension which would be unneighbourly without effective landscaping.

6. The parish council is also concerned that there is no provision for the parking of vehicles associated with the dwelling and the Cattery within the site.   This results in the parking of several vehicles alongside the Oxfordshire Way where there is no appropriate tree or hedge screening.


P22/ S3566/LB The Main House Watlington Park 


Application of removable plywood panels. 


NO OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS

P22/S3469/HH 26 Hill Road Watlington 


Single storey rear extension


NO OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS


P22/S3607/FUL Lys Mill Farm Buildings 


Change of use and alterations to existing barns to set up an equestrian centre. Siting 6 Shepherds Huts, creation of menage area, parking area and new woodland. 


OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS 

N.B. this application is within the Watlington Neighbourhood Plan Area.  The WNDP was made in 2018 and relevant policies should be taken into account in determining this application.

Watlington Parish Council strongly objects to this application on the grounds of harm to the landscape and the AONB.  The parish council asks for the application to be considered by the SODC Planning Committee and for there to be a site visit in advance of a decision being made.  It is important for Members to understand the remote and tranquil context of the application and the medium and distance views of the changes to the landscape from Watlington Hill and several local footpaths and bridleways.

Details of the Parish Council’s objections are as follows: 

1. Impact on the landscape and AONB:

1.1 Development within the AONB should conserve and enhance its character.  WNDP Policy 3 (a) protects views of and from the AONB especially from public viewpoints on Watlington Hill.  The site can be clearly viewed from Watlington Hill, from points along the escarpment and from several rights of way including W6, W7, W10 and W11.  

1.2 The change of use of the land from agricultural to equestrian paddocks, including the equestrian related structures, horse shelters, jumps, cross country courses etc will be a fundamental change of character of the area and will be detrimental to the character of the AONB. The loss of high quality farmland should be avoided and there is no overriding benefit.  Although there has been an assessment of the visual impact of the manege and proposed use of the farm building complex, the impact of the changes to the agricultural areas has not been assessed as part of the application.

1.3 This area is within SODC Landscape Character Area 5 and is described as ‘semi-enclosed rolling downs’.  The key landscape character is agricultural with a large scale field pattern mainly for arable crops.  The site and its surroundings fit this character exactly.  The change in field patterns by splitting up part of it into 4 paddocks with new field boundaries and hedges would be a significant change. 

1.4 The proposed planting of a new area of woodland would also change the character of the area although to a lesser extent than the change to paddocks.  However, the proposed planting of whips would take years to mature during which time there would be no additional screening of the buildings or the thin plantation proposed as the site for visitor accommodation.

1.5 The existing track from the Ridgeway (not W22 but the field track) will need to be widened to provide passing places large enough for horse boxes and will be used for parking of vehicles and horse boxes.  This will also be a visual change to the landscape which is likely to have an adverse impact on the character of the AONB.  No screening is proposed along the track.

1.6 The application has implications for the impact of lighting on the dark skies in the AONB.  It is in a relatively isolated rural area where the addition of external lighting from the farm buildings and the proposed shepherds huts would significantly increase artificial light at night which would be visually intrusive as well as harm night time wildlife.   WNDP Policy P3 (e) requires good design to limit the impact of pollution from artificial light.  This application does not meet the requirements of this policy.

2. Additional objections and concerns:

2.1 WPC agrees with the pre-application advice that there is likely to be some adverse impact from locating the visitor accommodation in the plantation.   Although the plantation has not been well managed, it is important that the huts and pathways do not have an adverse impact on tree root areas.  The hard standing for the huts is likely to be damaging and there are no details for the provision for drainage.  It may be possible to provide services above ground under raised timber walkways but this is not likely to be possible for the drainage for sewerage etc.  The incineration proposal for the toilets is said to be only partial.

2.2 The case for the need for accommodation for visitors on the site is not strong.  There is already good provision for visitors in Watlington and the nearby area.  There are good camping/glamping sites and Airb&b accommodation in the locality and there is no need for people visiting the equestrian centre to stay on the site.

2.3 The WNDP has policies which support provision for tourism and local employment (P6 and P7) but proposals must be appropriate to the scale and character of Watlington and the WNDP area.  In this case, the benefit of the provision for tourism is outweighed by the harm to the landscape and the AONB.

2.4 Although there is a permissive path that can be used as an alternative, traffic free, route alongside the Ridgeway long distance path, it is the Ridgeway itself which is the right of way.  This is an ancient, pre-historic route which must be available for use by all authorised users at all times.  It is classified as a restricted byway.  It is not acceptable for the current level of traffic to be increased as that would put legitimate users including horse riders, cyclists, pedestrians and users of mobility vehicles at increased risk.

2.5 The proposed equestrian centre with accommodation is likely to be active for long periods – not just in the daylight hours.  This has the potential to be very unneighbourly for residents in the three nearby properties as the area is currently very quiet and tranquil.

3. Planning Conditions:

3.1 In the event that SODC is minded to approve the application, the Parish Council asks that the following conditions are applied:

· Recommendations in the Ecological Impact Assessment are followed, especially with regard to lighting, provision for bird and bat boxes and safeguarding for badgers and other wild mammals.

· Drainage provision from the huts and from the stables is appropriate and any possibility of contamination of local watercourses is avoided.

· Proper provision is made for the treatment and disposal of horse manure within the site.


P22/S3594/HH 6 Prospect Place Watlington 


Demolition of rear and side single storey extension and construction of new single storey and and two-storey rear and side extensions. 


NO OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS


P22/S2482/LB 26 Couching Street Watlington


Single storey rear extension


NO OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS


Subject to: minimisation of light spill or preferably motion activated lighting

P22/S2481/HH 26 Couching Street Watlington


Single storey rear extension


NO OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS


Subject to: minimisation of light spill or preferably motion activated lighting

P22/S1642/FUL Temporary vehicle access off Cuxham Road

OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS 


WPC objected to this in June 2022 on the following grounds:


WPC objects on the grounds that there is insufficient information on which to make a judgement. WPC concurs with the comments made by both the OCC Transport Planning and Drainage Officers and, in addition, would like to see an environmental impact statement in relation to the Watlington Brook, the chalk stream (an Environment Agency designated main river) that runs parallel to the Cuxham Road on the opposite side to the proposed temporary entrance. This stream is within 20 meters of the proposed entrance and therefore, a plan to mitigate/divert any surface water run-off from the entering or contaminating the Brook must be submitted before permission is granted. This should also include measures to protect the verge on the opposite side of the Cuxham Road so that construction traffic does not damage to the verge causing soil and pollution to enter the chalk stream.


We note that there is still no reference to the impact on the Chalk Stream which is a real concern and we do not think any of the drainage issues have been addressed in this iteration and no evidence has been produced to show how these issues will be addressed.  There also need to be proposals for the re-instatement of the bank and verge when the temporary access roads are no longer in use.

There is clearly a lack of a drainage plan, and a lack of acknowledging the importance of the chalk stream.

We note that the Environment Agency have not made any comments to date.

6.
To consider the following amendments/Permitted Development:

P22/S1642/FUL: Cuxham Road Watlington Minor Amendment: No. 1 - dated 21st October 2022 Proposal: Construction of a temporary vehicular access off Cuxham Road. (as amplified by Temporary Accesses Plan received 21 October 2022)

OBJECTION – UNANIMOUS 


WPC objected to this in June 2022 on the following grounds:


WPC objects on the grounds that there is insufficient information on which to make a judgement. WPC concurs with the comments made by both the OCC Transport Planning and Drainage Officers and, in addition, would like to see an environmental impact statement in relation to the Watlington Brook, the chalk stream (an Environment Agency designated main river) that runs parallel to the Cuxham Road on the opposite side to the proposed temporary entrance. This stream is within 20 meters of the proposed entrance and therefore, a plan to mitigate/divert any surface water run-off from the entering or contaminating the Brook must be submitted before permission is granted. This should also include measures to protect the verge on the opposite side of the Cuxham Road so that construction traffic does not damage to the verge causing soil and pollution to enter the chalk stream.


We note that there is still no reference to the impact on the Chalk Stream which is a real concern and we do not think any of the drainage issues have been addressed in this iteration and no evidence has been produced to show how these issues will be addressed.  There also need to be proposals for the re-instatement of the bank and verge when the temporary access roads are no longer in use.


P22/S0858/RM Details of the proposed Spine / Edge Road through Watlington (site C). (as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022). 


P22/S1303/RM   Details of the proposed Spine / Edge Road through Watlington (site B). (as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022).


P22/S1302/RM  Application for approval of Reserved Matters (access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) following consent granted under reference P19/S1927/O for 60 dwellings (site C). (as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022). Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage)

P22/S0893/RM Application for approval of Reserved Matters (access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) following consent granted under reference P19/S1928/O for 70 dwellings (site B). Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage). (as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022).
Redrow applications:  P22/S1642/FUL, P22/S0858/RM,  P22/S1303/RM,  P22/S1302/RM and P22/S0893/RM
Watlington Parish Council is submitting a single response to all these applications.

The applications are in broad compliance with the criteria included for the sites in the Watlington Neighbourhood Development Plan.  Many of the points raised by the parish council on the first set of RM plans have been adopted and this includes the use of some flint and brick walling and increased use of native hedgerows.  These changes are welcomed.  The mix of dwellings is weighted towards 4 bedroom homes but there is evidence that this is in line with current local demand.

The Parish Council has recently discussed details of the amendments with representatives of Redrow and Turley.  It is noted that there are holding objections from SODC officers on landscaping and drainage and that further details on other aspects of the development have not yet been provided, including the proposals for lighting. 

Detailed comments on the most recent amendments are as follows:

1. Highways and access:

1.1 The two, temporary, vehicular access roads from Site B onto Cuxham Road:  WPC has concerns about the lack of information about the management of run off from the temporary access points and the impact on the chalk stream opposite the site both during the construction and use of the access.  Protection of the chalk stream is a priority as it is a nationally rare environment and there should be clear proposals to ensure that no aspects of the development of site B will cause harm.  The latest proposals make no reference to the stream.  Approval of this application (P22/S1642/FUL) should not be given until suitable information has been provided about how the stream will be protected.   In addition, there is no provision for restoration of the areas once the temporary roads are no longer required.

1.2 Off-site provision for shared cycleway/footpaths between Willow Close and Sites B and C:  these are required to integrate the development with neighbouring housing and with the existing town.  They need to be 3m wide to cater for the shared use.

1.3 A 2m wide bridleway should be provided from Cuxham Road to Pyrton Lane around the northern edge of the sites to avoid the edge road:   This is needed to provide a safe, traffic free, route for equestrians and other users to access the Oxfordshire Way and the local bridleway network at Pyrton. 

1.4 The orchard area will need vehicular access for maintenance and planting.

1.5 A crossing point is needed on the edge road on Site C to provide a safe crossing point to access the LEAP from the south side.

2. Building design:

2.1 The proposed mix of roof colours is in keeping with Watlington and materials should be red 

       tile and grey slate.

2.2 The parish council continues to recommend the use of render on some dwellings as it is 

  characteristic of the town and would provide a suitable contrast to the main use of brick on  

  the development.  Site B may be the most suitable location for the use of rendered  

  elevations as this site does not feature in long distance views from the AONB.

2.3 The proposed re-location of the block of apartments to the rear of Site C is a big improvement but there are still concerns about the visual impact within the site as there are no other buildings of this scale in the development. 

2.4 The use of air source heat pumps instead of gas is strongly welcomed and is line with the parish council’s Action Plan for climate change.  The use of solar PV panels is also recommended to maximise energy generation on the site.

2.5 There is currently no provision for the re-use or harvesting of water.  Water buts to provide a source of rain water for gardens would increase the sustainability of the development.

3. Green spaces and provision for biodiversity:

3.1 The concerns of the SODC Landscape officer have been noted.  Concerns in Watlington are 

       very similar.

3.2 The connectivity of the green spaces on the sites could be improved to make better wildlife 

corridors.

3.3 The loss of the line of trees within Site B (TL2) is a significant concern.  Watlington would like to see at least some of the oak trees retained –  ideally in public spaces but, possibly, within private gardens.

3.4 The proposals for the orchard area are poor and need to be improved in order to achieve maximum benefit for wildlife and biodiversity.

3.5 Provision for wildlife on the sites, including bird nesting bricks and hedgehog highways should be permanent and completed before new residents move in and that residents should be made aware that Redrow has designed the development to be wildlife friendly.

3.6 Detailed comments on tree and hedge planting are below at 5.

3.7 There is potential to provide more native hedging on the site.  It should replace the proposed railings at the entrance to the site and could replace close boarded fences at the rear of some gardens.

3.8 It is essential to avoid conflict between tree planting and lighting along the spine road (Watlington edge road).

3.9 An updated Construction Environmental Management Plan is needed following planned surveys in summer 2022.

4. Drainage:

4.1 The parish council still has concerns about the management of surface water.  In particular, more provision is needed for the hard landscaping to be permeable to absorb rainfall, especially for the increased rainfall linked to climate change. 

4.2 The main concern is the avoidance of run-off from the site into the chalk stream on Cuxham 

Road, especially in periods of heavy rainfall.

5. Notes on proposed landscaping and planting schemes:

1. The development sites extend the built areas of Watlington and will be at the interface between the town and the countryside.  The location is rural and the planting on the development needs to reflect this.  The planting should be limited to native species, especially species which are characteristic of the area.

2. The parish council supports the comments of the SODC Landscape Officer and does not repeat them here. 

3. It is good to see a much wider provision of native hedging especially the inclusion of spindle.  The mix is broadly OK but there is a risk of the field maple and blackthorn becoming too dominant.  It is recommended that the proportion of field maple and blackthorn in the mix is reduced.  We have been advised that the mixture below would be better:

Hawthorn...120
Hazel...60
Spindle...30
Dogwood...20
Guelder Rose...15
Holly...15
Maple... 15

4. It is not easy to understand why different mixes of native hedging are being proposed.  It is recommended that the ‘Amenity’ mix includes hawthorn

5. The reduction in species for the single species hedging is welcome.  Beech and hornbeam are widely used in the area.

6. The proposed woodland planting also needs to avoid the over dominance of field maple and blackthorn.  It should include spindle as this is characteristic of the area.

7. The tree planting scheme should be limited to native species:

· Whitebeam is not on the planting list but should be included as it is very common in the area and is a very attractive, medium sized tree.  

· Native lime trees are also a feature of the Watlington Conservation Area and it would be good to see limes included on the development.

· Oak species should be limited to Quercus Robur.  Quercus Ilex is also well represented in the area and it would be good to see it included, especially as it is an evergreen tree.

· Norway Maple is not a native tree although it is common in the UK.   It is widely used in the planting scheme and it would be better to replace it with native species which are common locally especially at the edges of the development.

· Some planting of sycamore would be acceptable.  Although it is not strictly native it is very widely present in hedgerows and woodlands the area.

· Some alder is proposed.  This does not appear to be limited to the ‘wet’ areas although that is usually where they are found in this area.

· Rowans should be the native species.  The planting of non-native, pink berried, variants is not supported. 

· Exceptions to the need to specify native species is supported for the limited use of flowering cherries and the crab apple variants as they are also quite widely used in the town.

8. The proposals for the orchard area are not supported:

· This area needs to be much more natural and much less managed.  The area as it is proposed is just a public open space with a few fruit trees in it.  It is not an orchard and will not make the contribution to biodiversity which it could.

· The proposed new planting of an internal hedgerow is not needed and severely restricts the area available for the planting of fruit trees.

· The proposed formal path is not in keeping with the use of the area as a small orchard.  Paths need to be much less of a dominant feature – they should simply be mown paths.

· The area has the capacity for planting many more trees.  The trees should be grafted onto a semi-dwarf rootstock so that picking the fruit is mainly possible from the ground.  The proposed rootstock which results in trees up to 20’ high is not appropriate.

· The types of fruit trees planted in the orchard should include some local varieties, especially of apples and pears.   Specialist advice is needed on this.   

P19/S1927/O and P19/S1928/O, Redrow have submitted a CTMP for consideration.  

Please see the attached CTMP.  This has been logged under reference P22/S3854/DIS (Site C) and P22/S3856/DIS (Site B).  

Comments from WPC

Watlington Parish Council have worked closely with our neighbouring councils in order to make sure that the next round of housing delivery on sites B and C can be carried out with minimal impact.  We have previously walked the proposed construction access routes to Sites B and C with members of OCC Highways and representatives of Cuxham parish meeting and Pyrton parish council and re-affirm our position that the routing of construction traffic through either of those settlements is inappropriate due to the lack of the necessary road width to accommodate such traffic. The B4009 Britwell Road from the entrance to the Site A to the start of Brook Street is also hazardous for existing users due to a combination of issues including road width, constricted pavement space, a lack of appropriate crossing points on Britwell Road and the tight corner from Britwell Road onto Cuxham Road to the proposed temporary storage areas on Site B off Cuxham Road.  The construction of Site A has led to a visible increase in the number of HGV’s transiting the Town Centre, which again has major constraints due to pinch points and on-street parking.

A potential mitigation already discussed with OCC Highways is the early construction of at the very least a dirt access track across Pyr2 to enable the routing of construction traffic from Jn6 of the M40 directly to the access on Site C.  We believe OCC Highways are now already in discussion with the owners of Pyr2 to adjust S.106 ratios in order for the County to deliver the road ahead of the actual PYR2 housing development.  At the end of our site meeting all 3 councils advocated for construction traffic access via PYR2 as the least impactful option.

  7.
Decisions
	APPLICATION
	SODC DECISION
	WPC RECOMMENDATION



	P22/S2276/FUL Watlington Park 
	Permission Granted
	No objection 

	P22/S3044/HH Westfield House 
	Permission Granted
	No objection

	P22/S3107/HH 20 Hill Road
	Permission Granted
	No objection

	P22/S2867/HH The Well House
	Permission Granted
	No objection

	P22/S2027/HH Lower Dene Lodge
	Permission Granted
	No objection

	P22/S3199/FUL 54 Couching Street
	Permission Granted
	No objection 

	P22/S3204/LB  54 Couching Street 
	Permission Granted
	No objection 

	P22/S2723/FUL Highwood Greenfield
	Permission Granted
	No objection


   8.
Correspondence/Attachments

1. Anna Badcock – Call for Land and Buildings Available for change- SODC will be doing an assessment and we need to wait for their report.


2. Michael Hughes – Old School Place boilers – Noted


3. Tony Powell – Sites B & C 10th October- Noted



4. Tony Powell – Sites B & C 12th October - - Noted


5. Becky Crockett – CPRE Oxon Light pollution tech bulletin Oct 22- Noted
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9PM


MINUTES OF THE  PLANNING COMMITTEE


�PRIVATE ��  HELD ON TUESDAY 1st NOVEMBER 2022 AT 7PM HELD ON ZOOM
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